BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL

Monday, 17 October 2016

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Governors of the City of London School held at the City of London School at 11.00 am

Present

Members:

lan Seaton (Chairman) Alderman Vincent Keaveny

Deputy James Thomson (Deputy Ronel Lehmann (Co-Opted Member)
Chairman) Lord Levene of Portsoken (Co-Opted

Keith Bottomley Member)

Deputy Roger Chadwick (Ex-Officio Christopher Martin (Co-Opted Member)

Member) Sylvia Moys

Deputy Billy Dove Dame Mary Richardson (Co-Opted

Marianne Fredericks Member)
Deputy the Revd Stephen Haines

Officers:

David Arnold - Town Clerk's Department
Glenn Marshall - Town Clerk's Department
Bob Roberts - Director of Communications
Steven Reynolds - Chamberlain's Department
Sarah Fletcher - Head, City of London School
Dr Richard Brookes - City of London School

Charles Griffiths - City of London School
Coco Stephenson - City of London School

Brian Brierley - City Surveyor's Department

1. APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Clare James, Edward Lord, Deputy Joyce Nash, Deputy Dr Giles Shilson, and Professor Michael Whitehouse.

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

There were none.

3. MINUTES

RESOLVED – That the public minutes and non-public summary of the meeting held on 15 June 2016 be approved, subject to the correction of some minor typographical errors.

4. REVENUE OUTTURN 2015/16

The Board received a joint report of the Chamberlain and the Head that provided details of the net income for 2015/16 before transfers to reserves,

which was £1.45 million compared to a budget position of £1.53 million representing a reduction in net income of £80,000 / 5%.

The Head added that additional teacher allowances of £47,000 had been agreed but were not budgeted and that the £20,000 on recruitment was not due to unexpectedly high staff turnover as suggested in the report, but due to the need to advertise several times for key posts including the Bursar. The £23,000 on unbudgeted maternity costs and the cost of an additional member of History staff for one term should be listed as one total cost of £37,000 on unbudgeted staff expenditure. In response to a Governor's question, the Bursar advised that there was currently no bad debt.

RESOLVED – That the revenue outturn 2015/16 be noted.

5. RISK REGISTER 2015-16 FOR THE CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL BURSARY FUND INCORPARTING THE CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL SCHOLARSHIPS AND PRIZES FUND AND THE CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL EDUCATION TRUST

The Board considered a joint report of the Chamberlain and the Head that provided a key risks register for the School Bursary Fund incorporating the Scholarships and Prizes Fund and the School Education Trust. Governors noted that the risk register for the Bursary Fund currently contained seven risks, of which six were assessed as 'green' and one 'amber'. The register for the Education trust contained four risks, all of which were assessed as 'green'.

RESOLVED – That the two risk registers be reviewed to confirm that they satisfactorily set out the risks facing the School's two charities and that Governors agree that appropriate measures are in place to mitigate those risks.

6. THE CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL BURSARY FUND INCORPORATING THE CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL SCHOLARSHIPS AND PRIZES FUND - REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 2015/16

The Board considered a report of the Chamberlain regarding the draft 2015/16 Annual Financial Statements for the School Bursary Fund incorporating the School Scholarships and Prizes Fund, which sought approval to invest a cash balance in the City of London Charities Pool.

Governors noted that the next available date to invest in the Charities Pool was 1 April 2017. The Chairman therefore requested that future reports of this kind be submitted to the summer Board meeting to enable the investment to be made on 1 October of that year instead.

In response to Governors' questions, the Chamberlain advised that corrections to the draft Annual Report and Financial Statements would be made as per Members' comments. He added that the balance of Artemis' investments in cash, equities and bonds would be provided at the next meeting.

RESOLVED – That:-

 a) the draft Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ended 31 March 2016 be noted; and b) the investment of part of the available cash balance of £626,381 in the City of London Charities Pool totalling £502,746, which would leave an operating cash balance of £123,635, based on the highest level of annual expenditure over the past 5 years, be approved.

7. CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL EDUCATION TRUST - 2015/16 REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Board received a report of the Chamberlain that provided details of the 2015/16 Report and Financial Statements for the School Education Trust. Governors noted that total funds had increased by £30 to £6,060 during 2015/16.

In response to a Governor's question, the Bursar undertook to provide details of the £1,000 debt to the Member.

RESOLVED – That the 2015/16 Report and Financial Statements for the City of London School Education Trust be noted.

8. **HEAD'S REPORT**

The Board considered a report of the Head that provided an update on the following School matters and sought approval of some revised School Policies.

Pupil Matters

- The Board congratulated staff and pupils on the excellent set of public examination results.
- Attempts were being made to improve the profile of creative subjects such as Art, Design and Technology.
- In response to a Governor's question, the Head confirmed that Modern Foreign Languages were popular at the School and that she was pleased with the take-up for Mandarin GCSE, which was newly on offer.
- The Head would be meeting soon with an external donor who had previously contributed towards travel scholarships for 'extreme' travel excursions, to discuss future contributions as 'extreme' travel was no longer deemed safe or appropriate by the School.
- Governors noted that the Admissions Policy had not been updated for a number of years so the new revised Policy would assist with School procedures.
- The Head of a new candidate's current School would be asked to confirm the candidate's continuing good behaviour as part of the 13+ Admissions Policy.

Safeguarding

- The September 2016 Keeping Children Safe in Education regulations required all adults in host families for foreign exchange programmes to be DBS checked and for staff to ensure the overseas School was carrying out equivalent checks, which would be costly to administer.
- A Governor advised that he would inform all members of the John Carpenter Club who attend meetings at the School that they needed to be DBS checked.

 The Deputy Head asked all Governors to provide their passport or driving licence after the meeting or next time they were at the School to ensure that their records were added to the School's Single Central Register.

Summer Works

- HSBC, who continued to contribute towards School Scholarships, would be invited to see the changes to the School as a result of the Summer Works.
- In response to Governors' requests, a future Board of Governors meeting would be held in the meeting room in the new Library.

RESOLVED – That:-

- a) The Head's update regarding pupil, safeguarding and staffing matters be noted;
- b) The Admissions Policy be approved; and
- c) The Safeguarding and Child Protection Policy be approved.

9. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE BOARD There were none.

10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT There was none.

11. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED, that under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act.

12. NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

RESOLVED – That the non-public minutes of the meeting held on 15 June 2016 be approved, subject to the correction of some minor typographical errors.

13. **HEAD'S REPORT**

The Board considered a report of the Head that provided an update regarding School matters relating to health and safety, safeguarding, and finances.

14. GATEWAY 6 PROGRESS REPORT: SUMMER WORKS 2016

The Board received a report of the City Surveyor that provided details of the progress made during the Summer Works 2016 project.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

15. NON-PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE BOARD

There were none.

16. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT AND WHICH THE BOARD AGREES SHOULD BE CONSIDERED WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED

The Board considered one item of urgent business.

Ш	ne	m	ee	tın	ıg	Cl	os	ed	at	1	.1	5	p	n	1
---	----	---	----	-----	----	----	----	----	----	---	----	---	---	---	---

Chairman

Contact Officer: David Arnold

tel. no.: 020 7332 1174

david.arnold@cityoflondon.gov.uk